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The Louisiana Archaeological Survey and Antiquities Commission met on Tuesday, June 13, 2017, at 1:30 p.m. in the 4th floor conference room, 1051 N. 3rd Street, Baton Rouge, Louisiana.  

Members Present:
Dr. Chip McGimsey

Mr. Ray Berthelot

Dr. Ed Britton


Dr. Mark Rees

Dr. Chaunda Mitchell

Mr. George Riser

Members Absent:

Ms. Kimberly Walden


Ms. Kathe Hambrick


Dr. Heather McKillop

Others Present:


Ms. Emily Dale

Dr. Rachel Watson
Welcome & Introductions

The Vice-Chair, Dr. George Riser, called the meeting to order at 1:40 PM.  

All persons at the meeting introduced themselves.  Mr. Michael Tarpley had submitted his resignation from the Commission on 25 May 2017.
Dr. Riser asked if everyone had had the opportunity to review the minutes of the previous Commission meeting, and if anyone had any comments to offer.

MOTION:  A motion was made by Dr. Mark Rees and seconded by Mr. Ray Berthelot, to accept the minutes of the March 14, 2017, Antiquities Commission Meeting.  The motion carried unanimously.

Old Business

Dr. McGimsey stated that following the March Commission meeting, a situation requiring a permit had arisen.  The Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) was funding a hurricane recovery project in New Orleans that was going to occur on state lands.  Under Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act, an archaeological excavation of site 16OR720 was required.  Unfortunately, the need for the permit had not been recognized until the contract for the excavation had been let and the project was about to begin.  The Commission’s regulations (Title 25:   ) provide that the Executive Committee, consisting of the Chair, Vice-Chair and State Archaeologist, can meet in emergency session to review matters that come before the Commission between regularly scheduled meetings.  Any actions taken by the Commission must then be ratified by the full Commission at its next regularly scheduled meeting.
The Executive Committee met on Tuesday, 11 April 2017, to review the permit request for the excavation at 16OR720.  The Executive Committee unanimously approved the permit request, and the permit was issued by the Division on 12 April 2017.  

Dr. McGimsey noted that at this time, the archaeological excavation had been completed, so the Commission’s formal approval of the permit is somewhat of a moot point, but it is a formal step that remains to be taken.

MOTION:  A motion was made by Mr. Ray Berthelot and seconded by Dr. Ed Britton, to approve the permit issued by the Executive Committee during its 11 April 2017 meeting for archaeological excavations at site 16OR720.  The motion carried unanimously.

Archaeology Month Update

Dr. McGimsey said he had hoped that by this time there would be a decision on who would be overseeing Archaeology Month in 2017 but we were not quite there yet.  As the Division does not currently have an Outreach staff person who would normally oversee this event, there has been consideration of alternative means to implement Archaeology Month.  The Executive Committee of the Louisiana Archaeological Society (LAS) met last Saturday; among other issues, they considered whether the LAS would take on the responsibility for developing Archaeology Month this year.  They are hoping to have a formal decision on whether, and who will take the responsibility, to do so by the end of this week.  Dr. McGimsey noted that he has committed the Division to organizing Archaeology Month this year if no other entity steps up to take over.  He noted that both the Kisatchie National Forest and the Cane River National Heritage Area have offered funds to support development of Archaeology Month.  He anticipated that the poster will be available by the September Commission meeting.  
Dr. Williams asked when is Archaeology Month?  Dr. McGimsey replied it is October.  Dr. Rees asked if the LAS takes over Archaeology Month, will they be producing the poster?  Dr. McGimsey replied that if the LAS assumes responsibility, it will be their decision on how to promote the event, and whether or not to have a poster.  Dr. Rees also asked if the LAS was taking over on a long-term basis or just for this year?  Dr. McGimsey replied that for now, it was just for this year.  All parties would likely reconsider the arrangement once this year’s event is completed.  He noted that the LAS has often expressed interest in doing the event; the challenge has always been finding specific individuals who will agree to take on the various tasks.  
Dr. McGimsey encouraged the Commission members to be thinking about possible Archaeology Month events.  It is never too early to begin planning an event, finding speakers or possible venues to host an event.  The Division can offer some assistance in finding a speaker for an event.  Dr. Watson noted that the Division will still be hosting the Archaeology Month program on its website, as will the LAS on it website.  

New Business


Update on Budget 
Dr. McGimsey commented that under normal circumstances, the Legislature would have passed the State’s budget and he could update the Commission on the Division’s budget for the upcoming fiscal year.  As everyone is aware, the Legislature did not complete the budget process during the regular session and is currently in a special session to do so.  Thus the Division’s budget for next year remains in flux.  It is anticipated that the Department and Division will have essentially have the same budget as last year.
Permit Requests for Dr. Diana Greenlee (Poverty Point Station program) and Dr. Chip McGimsey
Dr. McGimsey explained for the benefit of new Commission members that the Commission approves permits for archaeological excavations on State lands.  He noted there are two individuals, himself and Dr. Greenlee, who through the regular course of their duties, may need to conduct small excavations on state lands during the upcoming fiscal year.  The Commission and the Division have routinely provided a permit to the Poverty Point station archaeologist, and to the State Archaeologist, that would allow them to undertake these investigations without having to come to the Commission each time in order to able to respond quickly as circumstances arise.  Therefore he is placing before the Commission the permits for Dr. Greenlee and Dr. McGimsey for approval.
MOTION:  A motion was made by Dr. Mark Rees and seconded by Dr. Chaunda Williams, to approve the annual permits for Dr. Greenlee and Dr. McGimsey.  The motion carried unanimously.

Other Business
Dr. McGimsey noted that Mr. Michael Tarpley resigned from the Commission effective 25 May 2017.  Therefore the Commission will need to identify at least two candidates whose names can be submitted to the Governor for consideration.  Dr. Rees suggested Dr. Tad Britt with the National Center for Preservation Technology and Training in Natchitoches, LA.  Dr. Britt has expressed interest in serving on the Commission.  Dr. Rees expressed support for nominating Dr. Britt to the Commission.
Dr. McGimsey briefly explained how and when the Governor’s appoints members to the Commission, and that a number of new Commissioners were appointed with terms beginning in January 2017.  

Dr. McGimsey noted he had a couple of items to briefly discuss.  He noted that some Commissioners may have seen Facebook posts about a dugout canoe found on the Red River north of Shreveport.  He passed out some pictures of the canoe.  He briefly described the find and ongoing efforts to recover the canoe, determine when and how it can be conserved, and where it could eventually be displayed.

He also mentioned that the Divisions of Arts, Historic Preservation and Archaeology are working to develop a public brochure promoting each of their programs.  He passed around a draft of the brochure for review.
Dr. Rees asked about the status of the Marksville State Historic Site.  Mr. Berthelot replied that there had been no change.  He noted that the Louisiana Archaeological Society is still planning to have volunteer days at the park and would have it open on those days, but that a schedule of days had not been established yet.  State Parks is still performing basic maintenance at the site.  Dr. Watson noted that the LAS hopes to have a large Archaeology Month event at the park, in part to draw attention to it.  

Mr. Berthelot stated that State Parks has approached the town of Markville again about managing the site, or about the City contracting with a third party to operate the site, but the State’s agreement would have to be with the City.  They have also approached the Tunica-Biloxi Tribe of Louisiana.  To date neither entity has developed a formal proposal to manage the site.  He also mentioned that a local group representing the Avogel Tribe has expressed interest in opening the site, but has not yet presented a formal proposal to do so.  The State will have to contract with a formal entity that can provide insurance, etc., and the Avogel Tribe does not have that status at this time.
Dr. Rees noted that a landowner had recently asked him about paying for ‘mining rights’ to conduct archaeological investigations on their property.  

Dr. Riser asked what was going on at Poverty Point.  Dr. McGimsey replied that the field schools are ending this week, and that there have been some very interesting discoveries.  He noted that Dr. Greenlee will be at the September Commission meeting to talk about them.  Dr. McGimsey noted that the field schools have not worked out quite as planned, but that the efforts of Binghamton University to conduct remote sensing at the site had produced new data.  Dr. McGimsey did not want to divulge the findings so as not preempt Dr. Greenlee’s forthcoming talk, and that the researchers wanted to get an article out before the news becomes widespread.  He eventually did disclose that the discoveries include identifying a number of anomalies on the Mound A platform, and that an apparent large post ring had been found in the Mound B field.  He stated that it was also hoped that the survey of the area around the site would continue in the new fiscal year but that funding was still uncertain.  Dr. Riser asked if there had been an increase in visitation; Mr. Berthelot replied that visitation was noticeably increasing.  Dr. McGimsey indicated that Ms. Kelly Irvin, for whom a permit was approved at the last Commission meeting, is beginning excavations of one of Dr. Gibson’s old units on Ridge 3 West.
Motion:  Dr. Mark Rees moved that the Commission meeting be adjourned.  It was seconded by Mr. Ray Berthelot.  The Motion passed unanimously.
The meeting adjourned at 2:20 PM. 
